
NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

GOVERNING BODY 

Minutes of the meeting of the Governing Body held at 6.00 pm on 25 June 2014 at the Farm Lodge Ballymena Campus, Northern Regional College

Present
Mr G Gilpin (Chairperson), Mr T Neilands (Principal), Mrs I Allison, 
Mrs K Collins, Mr S Davidson, Mrs J Eve, Mr R Jay, Mr A Kennedy, 
Dr D Lennox, Alderman PJ McAvoy, Mr S McCartney, Mrs G McConnell and 
Mr M Murray.
In Attendance    Mrs B Crotty, Mrs C Moore, Dr C O’Mullan and Mr J A Hunter

Reception and Farewell Presentation
Prior to the meeting there was a reception for and a farewell presentation to Mr T Neilands on his retirement as Principal. 

UNRESERVED BUSINESS

54.1
 Apologies 
Apologies were received from Alderman J Brown, Mr I Goldsworthy, Mr S Kelly, Mrs A Rankin and Mr K Nelson.
54.2
Declaration of Interests 
There were no declarations of interests. 
54.3
Minutes of Last Meeting 
The minutes of the last meeting held on 12 May 2014 were approved.
54.4
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

54.5 Chair’s Communications

The Chair stated that he had attended a number of meetings and events since the last meeting. He mentioned in particular: the Chairs’ Forum organised by PwC; the superb Farewell Dinner for the Principal at the Ballymoney Campus followed by a number of excellent speeches; the impressive College production of Les Miserables; the CollegesNI Strategic Day; the World Skills Competition; the Sector Chairs’ meeting with DEL; and a meeting he and the Principal had with DEL representatives regarding the Tribal Report. The Chair stated that the Les Miserables production had been outstanding and he asked for his congratulations to be passed on to Merlyn Brown and Stephen Price and all the staff involved in the production.
54.6
Principal’s Report
The Principal referred to the following developments since the last meeting:

a) Les Miserables. The Principal indicated that, following the success of Les Miserables, it was intended to hold an annual event at the Riverside Theatre. He reported that 
Mr Jerry Lewis, the Arts Administrator at the Riverside Theatre, had written to him to congratulate the College on an exceptional show and stated that it was the best student production he had ever seen.
b) Colleges Northern Ireland Board Meeting. The meeting agreed that in future the Board would consist of 3 Chairs, 3 Chief Executives and 3 External Members with an independent Chair. CNI would endeavour to improve its communication strategy and to enhance its links with Governing Bodies and Colleges. The Chief Executive would attend a Governing Body meeting at each College at least once a year. He would also provide a written communication on a regular basis for Governing Bodies and Colleges. The Principal advised that CNI would now have four main core activities: shaping the FE Sector; promoting FE as a choice; advocacy and lobbying; and fostering and prioritising partnership and collaboration.
54.7
Correspondence
The Governing Body noted:

a) Correspondence from DEL, dated 3 June 2014, extending the deadline for submission of budgets to the Department from the end of June 2014 to 30 September 2014

b) Correspondence from DEL, dated 9 June 2014, setting out details of Colleges’ budget allocations for 2014/2015 from the recurrent block grant. The College has been allocated £22,071,730 from the recurrent block grant for 2014/2015.

54.8
Balanced Scorecard

The Governing Body noted the Balanced Scorecard, as at 25 June 2014, which provides details of the status of the following domain targets:

a) Student Experience. Detailed consideration was given to this domain at the meeting of the Education Committee on 16 June 2014 (see Education Committee minute 54.14 below);

b) Relationships. The College has achieved the majority of its targets in relation to employer feedback, Area Learning Communities and the attainment of Erasmus Charter status. There were 542 Learner Access and Engagement enrolments at 31 May 2014 against a year-end target of 600. Funding was received for only one non-EU based international project (Kansas College exchange); a second bid was unsuccessful; 

c) Staffing. The projected staff cost to income ratio is projected to be on target (72%) on 31 July 2014; 

d) College Operations. The Outline Business Case has been submitted to DEL and the College has achieved a minimum of satisfactory or equivalent in all internal audit reviews;

e) Finance. The historical cost surplus as at 31 May 2014 is £1,079k against a target of £774k - £304k better than budget. The outturn for 2013/2014 is projected as £2k historical cost surplus.

The Chair referred to the proposed Balanced Scorecard for 2014/2015 and he said that further consideration should be given to the wording, some of which he had found obscure.

54.9
Proposed Income & Expenditure Budget 2014/2015

The Governing Body received a paper regarding the Income and Expenditure Budget for the year ended 31 July 2015.The paper provides three options for the Governing Body to consider; it also gives core assumptions used in the planning of each option.
Mrs Moore, Director of Finance and Corporate Development, explained that it was necessary for the Governing Body to consider the financial, strategic and student experience impact and consequences of each of the three options and confirm the preferred option. She advised that once a decision had been made the Management Team will translate the preferred option into cost centre budgets during July and August. A final Budget for 2014/2015 and financial projections for 2015/2016 and 2016/2017, including Balance Sheets and Cashflows will be presented to the Governing Body in September 2014. The final Budget will take cognisance of recommendations included in the Tribal Report. The final Budget, agreed by the Governing Body, will be submitted to DEL by 30 September 2014.

Governors made a number of comments regarding the Budget; 
· Other Grant Income had decreased from £727k in 2013/2014 to £368k in 2014/2015. It was noted that there was no guarantee that funding would be available for a number of DEL programmes in the forthcoming academic year

· It was encouraging that the College was forecasting a breakeven position for 2014/2015. It was noted that NRC was the only College to forecast a surplus for 2013/2014
· It would be important that the College achieves its FLU targets for 2014/2015. Although there has been no claw-back for 2013/2014, DEL has indicated that penalties will be imposed in 2014/2015 for failure to achieve targets.  

· It was noted that there was an assumption that the Catering Service would be outsourced at Newtownabbey, Magherafelt, Coleraine and Farm Lodge. The Chair said that a decision had still to be made regarding outsourcing 
· As only a minimal amount was available for maintenance, it would be restricted to essential works

· The College should aim at stability during the coming year particularly as there will be resourcing implications arising from the recommendations of the Tribal Report

The Governing Body agreed that 
a) The College should select Option 1, which forecasts a break-even budget and allows for approximately 4 academic redundancies. This would facilitate any future efficiencies in declining areas or rebalancing of skills in identified areas;
b) A final Budget for 2014/2015 and financial projections for 2015/2016 and 2016/2017 should be presented to a special meeting of the Governing Body on 16 September at 7.30 pm at the Farm Lodge, Ballymena Campus. This meeting would follow a joint meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee and the Audit Committee at 5.30 pm 
54.10
College Development Plan

The Governing Body noted that the College is required to prepare a College Development Plan for submission to the Department annually. The CDP should contain: an estimate of the number students; details of the proposed courses of FE and HE; estimate of capital expenditure and recurrent expenditure and income; and other matters determined by the Department.

A Member queried the impact of the Tribal Report on the CDP. It was suggested that the CDP and the implementation of the recommendations of the Tribal Report could run in parallel

The Governing Body agreed that the draft CDP be presented for approval at the Governing Body meeting scheduled for 16 September 2014.

54.11
FE College Health Check Report Issue 2 2013/2014

The Governing Body noted that the Report had been issued to all four Committees, who have forwarded comments in their minutes to the Governing Body. 
It was noted that staff costs as a % of total income ratio was the highest in the Sector. It was considered that this ratio was income as well as staff cost related. A Member suggested that there was little scope for generating additional income. A view was expressed that the Department was risk averse to income generation particularly overseas.
A Member drew attention to Section 1 indicating that NRC was the only College forecasting a surplus for 2013/2014.

54.12
Management Accounts

The Committee received the Monthly Management Accounts for the period up to 31 May  
2014 indicating that the College has an historic surplus of £1,079k, which is £340k ahead of budget. Mrs Moore stated that there was a likelihood of more accrued overtime to be taken into consideration at the year-end and as a consequence the College is forecasting a smaller historic surplus of £2k.The bank balance at the 31 May 2014 was £1.9m.
54.13
Audit Committee
In the absence of the Chair, Alderman PJ McAvoy presented the minutes of the meetings held on 27 May 2014 and 17 June 2014; he said that the Governing Body had no action to take in relation to the minutes. He highlighted:

a) Presentation Risk Appetite and Risk Tolerance. He reported that Mrs Moore, Director of Finance and Corporate Development, had provided a training session in relation to Risk Appetite and Risk Tolerance prior to the meeting on 17 June 2014. 

The following issues were also considered at the meetings: 

27 May 2014

a) Correspondence. The Committee noted the following correspondence received since the last meeting:

(i) DEL Circular FE 02/2014 dated March 2014 providing summary information from College Accounts for the year 2012/2013 and the preceding five years.

(ii) Letter from the Department of Finance and Personnel, dated 18 March 2014, advising Accounting Officers of the introduction of the Audit and Risk Assurance Committee Handbook, which has been circulated to all Members of the Audit Committee;

(iii) Annual Theft and Fraud Report 2012/2013, compiled by the Department of Finance and Personnel.

b) Risk Management Group. The Committee received the report of the meeting of the Risk Management Group held on 10 May 2014, which discussed and updated, inter alia, the College Risk Register.
c) Internal Audit Progress Report. The Committee received a Progress Report regarding the Internal Audit Plan for 2013/2014. The Committee noted that there were two outstanding Reviews on Human Resources and Counselling Services, which would be reported to the next meeting enabling the Internal Auditors to deliver the College’s 2013/2014 Audit Plan and a draft level of assurance by 17 June 2014.   
d) Internal Audit Reports. The Internal Auditors presented the following documents:

(i)) IT General Control Environment. The Internal Auditors have issued a Substantial rating.

(ii) Health and Safety.  The Internal Auditors have issued a Satisfactory rating. 

(iii) Internal Audit Report Review of Prompt Payment Process within the Sector. The Report details the findings of prompt payment processes within the Further Education Colleges in Northern Ireland. All public authorities are required to pay 95% of suppliers within 30 calendar days of receipt of an undisputed invoice. The Auditors have made recommendations in relation to prompt payments. The Committee agreed that the Director of Finance and Corporate Development should prepare a paper for the next meeting regarding action to be taken in relation to these recommendations.
e) Progress Against Outstanding Recommendations. The Committee received a report providing the following details of progress against outstanding audit recommendations: KPMG Follow-up Report 2012/2013 Recommendations; Report To Those Charged With Governance (RTTCWG) 2012/2013 Recommendations; and KPMG Internal Audit Reviews 2013/2014 Recommendations.  The Chair of the Audit Committee impressed upon management the need to ensure timely implementation of all audit recommendations

f) Purchase Order Direct Award Contracts. The Committee received details of Direct Award Contracts for the months of February, March and April 2014. The Committee noted a Procurement Exception Report for March 2014 in respect of a Sector Retailing Course.
g) Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP). The Committee received papers relating to the new SORP, which will entail a move to adopt principles of International Finance Reporting Standard (IRFS) for the Financial Year 2015/2016. The Committee noted detailed plans, which have been drawn up by the Sector for the adoption and implementation of the new SORP by 2015/2016.

h) FE College Health Check Report Issue 2 2013/2014. The Committee received a copy of the FE College Health Check Report Issue 2 2013/2014 prepared on the 2013/2014 Quarter 2 information provided in March 2014. 

The Audit Committee noted in particular, Section 1, which provides comparative performance information for the Sector. The Committee noted the staff costs as a % of student related income ratio, which indicates that NRC is above the Sector average. It was noted that the calculation of this ratio was currently being examined by DEL.

17 June 2014

a) KPMG Performance. The Committee noted that the Chair of the Audit Committee had met with representatives of the Internal Auditors (KPMG) to review KPMG’s performance across the Sector. She said that KPMG had circulated questionnaires to all Colleges to elicit information regarding its performance and service provision. She reported that there had been a very positive response from all Colleges; only two areas of dissatisfaction had been found, both from NRC. It was noted that these issues had since been addressed. 
b) Review of Prompt Payment Process. The Committee (27 May 2014) received an Internal Audit Report of the Prompt Payment Process within the Sector. Several recommendations were made by the Auditors and the Committee agreed that a paper should be prepared for the next meeting regarding the action to be taken in relation to these recommendations. The Committee received a paper indicating the action the College intends to take in regard to these recommendations. 

c) First Aid Cover. The Committee received a paper providing details of current first aid cover at each campus. It was noted that the College intended to provide training in first aid, as a matter of priority, for a number of recently appointed caretakers. This will ensure that first aid cover will be available at all times during opening hours, including evenings. Mrs Moore advised the Committee that she would be seeking additional volunteers for first aid training from all members of staff.

It was noted that the College, in line with other Colleges, is considering the acquisition of an automated external defibrillator (AED) for each of the four campuses from the College budget; the approximate cost of each AED is £1,000 and associated training for the use of each AED a further £1,000. 

d) Correspondence. The Committee noted correspondence from DEL extending the deadline for submission of budgets to the Department from the end of June 2014 to 30 September 2014. 
e) Internal Audit Reports. The Committee noted the following documents:

(i) Human Resources. The objective of the assignment was to assess the appropriateness and effectiveness of key processes and controls over Human Resources at the Northern Regional College and to test the effectiveness of their operation. The Internal Auditors have issued a Substantial rating. 
(ii) Counselling Services. This report details the findings of the Internal Auditors’ 2013/14 Review of Counselling Services: Baseline Arrangements at Northern Regional College. This was performed in accordance with the Internal Audit Plan for the year ended 31 July 2014, as approved by the Audit Committee. As this was not a compliance review, it had been agreed with the Audit Committee that an assurance rating would not be provided in respect of the review. It was noted that the Report had given a proposed structure for the provision. Mrs Moore undertook to produce an appropriate action plan, in collaboration with staff within the area. 

f) Internal Audit Year End Report Against Audit Plan 2013/2014. The Committee received the Internal Audit Year End Report Against Audit Plan 2013/2014. It was noted that, at 17 June 2014, the Internal Auditors had completed their programme of Internal Audit reviews for the 2013/14 year. Based on the Internal Audit work performed during 2013/14, the Internal Auditors have provided a Satisfactory [TBC] assurance over the internal control environment at Northern Regional College. 
g) Northern Ireland Audit Office External Audit Strategy. The Committee received the Northern Ireland Audit Office External Audit Strategy 2013/2014, which is designed to give an opinion on whether the College’s Financial Statements are true and fair and to highlight how it is planned to audit the Financial Statements for the year ending 31 July 2014. 

The College is required to comply with the DEL timetable for producing and submitting audited accounts. The timetable commences with the provision of a draft of year-end financial statements to NIAO for audit by 19 September 2014 and concludes with the issue of the Final Report to Those Charged with Governance on 28 November 2014.

h) Purchase Order Direct Award Contracts. The Committee received details of Direct Award Contracts for the month of May 2014. The Committee noted a Procurement Exception Report in respect of a Sector Advice on VAT sharing.
i) National Fraud Initiative Report. The Committee received a copy of the Executive Summary of a lengthy National Fraud Initiative (NFI) Report; it was agreed that a full copy of the Report would be emailed to Members. The Report provides details of a major data matching exercise undertaken every two years, which enables public audit agencies in the UK to participate in cross-jurisdictional data matching for the purposes of identifying fraud, error and overpayment. 

The Committee noted that the outcomes for the first three NFI exercises in Northern Ireland amounted to almost £30 million. This figure represents both current and past fraud stopped and potential fraud in the future averted. 

j) DEL Procurement Sub-Committee’s Annual Report. The Committee received the DEL Procurement Sub-Committee’s Annual Report to the Departmental Board of the work undertaken, and of the Sub-Committee’s findings and recommendations resulting from that work, during the course of the year ended 31 March 2014. It was noted that the Sub-Committee includes a representative from each College; Mrs Moore is the NRC representative.

54.14
Education Committee

Mr R Jay, Chair of the Education Committee, presented the minutes of the meeting held on 16 June 2014 and said that the Governing Body had no action to take in relation to the minutes. He highlighted the following issues:

a) Business Development. The Committee received a paper regarding Business Development. It was noted that the Business Development Department is responsible for Economic Engagement activity, Enterprise activity, Community provision and International work. The Department has provided targets and planned activities for each of these areas in 2014/2015. 
It was noted that there was no guarantee that funding would be available for the DEL Employer Support programme after March 2015 and for the Assured Skills programme for 2015/2016.  As a consequence the income over the three year period 2013/2014 to 2015/2016 would decrease. The Chair expressed unease at the outcome and asked for the three year plan to be reviewed to reflect costs as well as income 

Attention was drawn to an electronic employer survey, which was circulated in March 2014 to a range of employers including those the College engages with for trainee placements, apprenticeships and bespoke training. The Committee noted that the outcomes from the survey were very positive.

b) Mid Year Student Feedback, which provides trends in student satisfaction rates. The Director of Curriculum has requested each School to consider areas of positive feedback and good practice, and areas of concern. She has asked Schools to develop mechanisms to monitor remedial action.

The following issues were considered at the meeting: 

a) Balanced Scorecard. The Director of Curriculum provided an update regarding the Student Experience domain of the Balanced Scorecard and detailed the proposed targets for 2014/2015. The Committee noted inter alia;
(i) FLU Management. There has been a shortfall of 72 against the FLU target of 6,628 after the tolerance level has been taken into consideration. The total FLU target for 2014/2015 is 6,602 FLUs. 

The Committee noted correspondence from DEL, dated 12 June 2014, regarding a notification it had received from the College that 55 NRC enrolments, generating £311k FLU value, have been missing from the 2013/2014 data. NRC has informed the Department that the error was due to a known ‘bug’, which the College had created a validation check to counteract in 2011/2012. With the introduction of the Consolidated Data Extract last year, the validation option was no longer available leading to the continuation of the error. The Department has expressed concern that checks and balances appear to have failed and attributes blame to both management and governance.

Dr O’Mullan advised the Committee that the omission had no impact on the College’s recurrent grant for 2014/2015 but would have a positive impact on the 2015/2016 bid.

(ii) Retention. The whole college Retention rates are performing well against targets - 90% (in-year DEL) and 90.2% (Whole Course eti). The target rates for 2014/2015 are 92% and 85% respectively;

b) Curriculum Planning. The Committee received a paper, which provided details of:

(i) Curriculum Planning. Several key issues have been addressed. The College has bid for 6,794 FLUs in 2014/2015 and has been allocated 6,602 FLUs. It was noted that the College had been allocated an additional 50 MaSN places for STEM full-time HE provision and the ES FLU target had been modified to 450 FLUs. It was noted that the Entitlement Framework Plan is being finalised with all of the Learning Communities. Initial figures suggest that the NRC provision will be reduced in 2014/2015 with a number of schools undertaking their own provision. The College has engaged with NEF to further STEM developments and to achieve STEM Assured Status.

(ii) Review of College Delivery Plans 2014/2015. An annual review of delivery plans has taken place. Several actions have been identified to effect efficiency in course delivery and to provide an enhanced provision for students. It is estimated that across the College this approach will contribute up to 100 additional FLUs and reduce the potential additional staff hours to deliver the proposed 2014/2015 curriculum plan by 50%.

(iii) DEL correspondence, dated 10 June 2014, notifying the College that it has been allocated 332 HE in FE places for the academic year 2014/2015, representing an increase of 50 places on the previous year.

c) Quality Improvement. The Committee received a Report on Quality Improvement, which highlighted:
(i) Progress to date in respect of the Whole College Self Evaluation Report and Quality Improvement Plan. 

(ii) ETI Follow-Up Visit, which is not taking place as expected at the end of the academic year 2013/2014. 
d) Campus Services and Marketing. As part of a restructuring exercise, the existing 4 sections have been merged into Campus Services and Student Services. The structure has been implemented and is working effectively to achieve a quality, efficient and smooth-running admissions process with a view to recruiting and retaining a higher number of students for the academic year 2014/2015.

The Committee received a copy of the FE College Health Check Issue 2. The Committee noted:

(i) Section 1 Comparative Performance Information;

(ii) Section 2 Performance against CDP Curriculum Targets. It was noted that NRC’s performance against FE would be better once the omission of FLUs was taken into consideration; and

(iii) Section 5 Education and Training Inspectorate and FAST Reports. FAST has issued a satisfactory assurance in relation to the administration of DEL Training programmes.

g) Education Committee Action Plan 2014/2015. The Committee considered and approved the Education Committee Action Plan for 2014/2015 

e) Education Committee Annual Report 2013/2014, The Committee considered and approved the Education Committee Annual Report for 2013/2014 and agreed that it should be forwarded to the Governing Body 

Referring to the postponement of the ETI Inspection, a Governor expressed disappointment that it had not taken place as staff had been geared up for the arrival of the Inspectorate Team.

54.15

Finance and General Purposes Committee

Mrs K Collins, Chair of the Finance & General Purposes Committee, presented the minutes of the meeting held on 9 June 2014 and said that the Governing Body had no action to take in relation to the minutes. She highlighted the following issues:

a) Budget Monitoring 2013/2014. Nine-month budget monitoring meetings were held during May 2014. A net budget ‘surplus’ on normal operational activities was determined as £35,337. 

b) DFP Circular DAO (DFP) 09/13, dated 8 November 2013, setting out arrangements for payment of remuneration (honorarium/fees) and travel and subsistence to non-executive appointees. The Committee noted the requirement from 6 April 2014, to pay all non-executive appointees through payroll. It was noted that the Sector was now taking advice on this matter; in the meantime Governors would continue to be remunerated as in the past
c) Estate Issues. The Committee received an update on the
(i) Disposal of Antrim Campus.  The sale of the land is being progressed by BTW Shiells. There is currently significant interest being expressed by four parties in the sale of the Campus. 

(ii) Disposal of Portrush Campus. There has been no progress in relation to the sale of this property. It has now become necessary to escalate the level of communication The Committee recommended that a letter be prepared for the Chair of the Governing Body to forward to the Chair of NEELB

d) Student President. The Chair reported that Mr Colin Chan had been appointed as the new Student President and will replace Mr S Kelly as Student Governor.

The Committee also discussed the following items:
a) Budget Delegation. The Committee approved the scheme of budget delegation being used by College Management. This scheme has resulted from a Review of last year’s financial out-turn
b) Financial Monitoring Recommendations. The Committee noted progress against the financial monitoring recommendations identified as a result of events or process failures in relation to the financial out-turn in 2012/2013. All the recommendations have now been implemented. 

c) Correspondence. The Committee received the following correspondence:
(i) DEL Circular FE 02/2014, dated 31 March 2014, providing summary information from College Accounts for the academic year 2012/2013 and the preceding five years. It was noted that the information in this circular had previously been reported to the F&GPC in the DEL Health Checks

(ii) DEL Circular FE 03/2014, dated 8 April 2014, updating the eligibility criteria which will be used to determine eligibility for free meals and refreshments in Further Education Colleges;

(iii)  DEL Circular FE 06/2014, dated 21 May 2014, setting out terms and conditions for the payment of the Hardship Fund (Discretionary) from 1 August 2014. 

(v) Correspondence from DEL, dated 3 June 2014, extending the deadline for submission of budgets to the Department from the end of June 2014 to 30 September 2014. 

d) Monthly Management Accounts. The Committee received the Monthly Management Accounts for the period up to 30 April 2014 indicating that the College has an historic surplus of £1,755k, which is £270k ahead of budget.  It was noted that the projected historic surplus to the year end is £2k and the bank balance as at 30 April 2014 was £3.7m.
e) Corporate KPIs. The Committee received a Progress Report regarding the following Corporate KPIs as at 9 June 2014:
(i) College Operations.  All milestones are complete in relation to the Outline Business Case; the Antrim sale is being progressed; ownership of the Portrush property remains unresolved; and a new business case is being prepared for appointment of consultants regarding the disposal of land at Newtownabbey.

(ii) Finance.  Most Finance KPIs are in line with or better than targets.  The out-turn for 
31 July 2014 is on target and projected to be an historic surplus of £2k.

f) FE College Health Check Report Issue 2 2013/2014 (minute 44.10). The Committee received the FE College Health Check Report Issue 2 2013/2014 prepared on the 2013/2014 Quarter 2 information provided in March 2014. The Committee noted Section 1, which provides comparative performance information for the Sector.  Staff costs as a % of total income ratio is 72% at NRC is outside the DEL target range and staff costs as a % of student related income ratio indicates that NRC is above the Sector average. The definition of this ratio is currently being examined by DEL.

The Committee examined the total staffing cost per head, which indicates that the College has one of the lowest costs in the Sector. This confirmed that the College’s lower than sector average staffing to income ratios were income as well as staff cost related. 

g) Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP). It was noted that the new SORP will entail a move to adopt principles of International Finance Reporting Standard (IRFS), which will apply for the Financial Year 2015/2016. 

h) Non-Departmental Public Body (NDPB) Submission. The Committee received a copy of the NDPB Forecast Expenditure Schedule for April 2014, which had been forwarded to the Department. It was noted that the Return had been reconciled with the Monthly Management Accounts and there was no variation between the Accounts and the NDPB Return for April 2014.  

i) Finance and General Purposes Committee Action Plan 2014/2015. The Committee approved its Action Plan for 2014/2015 subject to some minor adjustments 

j)  Finance and General Purposes Committee Annual Report 2013/2014.
The Committee approved and agreed that the Annual Report be submitted to the Governing Body 

k) Partnership with Accepted Enterprises Limited (AEL). The Committee noted that the Principal, the Director of Finance and Corporate Development and the Chair had attended the recent AEL Strategic Partnership Board meeting at Larne. The partnership was proving very successful and AEL was keen to extend its lease. 

l) Recurrent Budget Allocations. The Committee received correspondence from DEL, dated 9 June 2014 setting out details of colleges’ budget allocations for the period 1 August 2014 to 31 July 2015. NRC has been allocated £22,071,730, which is approx £500k more than the allocation for 2013/2014.

54.16
Staffing Committee

Mr S Davidson, Chair of the Staffing Committee, presented the minutes of the meeting held on 9 June 2014, and said that no action is required of the Committee in relation to the minutes. He highlighted the following issues:

a) Staff Appraisals. The Committee received a report on the College’s Self-Appraisal Schemes. It was noted that there are currently two sector wide appraisal schemes in operation in the College: the Academic Staff Appraisal Scheme; and the Non-Teaching Staff Appraisal Scheme. The Committee noted that the target for completion is 100% and that the projected completion of appraisals by Directorates by 30 June 2014 is as follows: Planning and Customer Services (95%), Curriculum (90%) and Finance and Corporate Development (100%). 

b) Section 75 Annual Progress Report. The Committee received the Section 75 Annual Progress Report 2013/2014. Part A of the Report highlights the key policy/service developments made by the College during this reporting period to better promote equality of opportunity and good relations. Good progress has been made embedding equality into the curriculum and the Equality Officer has issued guidance to all Teaching Staff on equality issues. It was noted that during the period of the Report, the College had developed or reviewed a number of policies, which promote Equality of Opportunity. It was also noted that an update, as at March 2014, had been provided regarding the College’s Disability Action Plan 2013 – 2018. The Committee approved the plan and recommended that it should be submitted to the ECNI.
The following issues were also considered at the meeting: 

a) Balanced Scorecard KPIs. The Committee received a Progress Report regarding the Balanced Scorecard KPIs 2013/2014 for the Staffing Committee. The Committee noted that the Support Staff & Technician structure has been implemented; the staff cost to income ratio and the staff cost to student related income ratio are on target; good progress has been made in relation the Staff Voice target; the absentee ratio (working days lost as a % of working days) is currently in excess of the target at 3.90% but is anticipated to get close to its target by the end of the academic year; and staff utilisation is slightly below target. 
b) FE College Health Check Issue 2 2013/2014. The Committee received the FE College Health Check Report Issue 2 2013/2014 prepared on the 2013/2014 Quarter 2 information provided in March 2014. The Committee noted, in particular, Section 1, which provides comparative performance information for the Sector.  Staff costs as a % of total income ratio is 72% at NRC, which is outside the DEL target range and staff costs as a % of student related income ratio indicates that NRC is above the Sector average. The definition of this ratio is currently being reviewed by DEL. The Committee also noted that the Part-time Staff as a % of Total Staff ratio was above the Sector average, however, it was noted that the optimum ratio was not determined.
The Committee examined the total staffing cost per head, which indicates that the College has one of the lowest costs in the Sector. This confirmed that the College’s lower than sector average staffing to income ratios were income as well as staff cost related. 

c) Review of Industrial Relations. The Committee received a verbal update on the Review of Industrial Relations Framework in the Further Education Sector in Northern Ireland, undertaken by Sir Robert Salisbury at the request of the Board of Colleges Northern Ireland. The Staffing Committee (31 March 2014) noted that several recommendations had been made and agreed that progress in relation to their implementation should be a standing item on the agenda. The Principal referred to the Task Force comprising Union representatives, College HR staff and DEL representatives, which would meet during the current week to discuss the implementation of the recommendations. 
d) Overview of HR Strategy. The Committee endorsed the proposed format of the HR Strategy. It was noted that a full strategy will be presented during 2014/15, once the outcome of the Tribal Report has been received and a review of the College vision has been completed. 
e) Staffing Committee Action Plan 2014/2015. The Committee considered and approved its Action Plan for 2014/2015. 
f) Staffing Committee Annual Report 2013/2014. The Committee approved its Annual Report for 2013/2014 and agreed that it should be submitted to the Governing Body 
54.17
Any Other Notified Business

54.17.1
Retirement of Principal
The Chair, on behalf of the Governing Body paid accolade to Mr Neilands, who is retiring at the end of the academic year after 7 years as Principal of the Northern Regional College and three years as Principal of The North East Institute, a predecessor institution. He said the Mr Neilands had made an outstanding contribution to the College and its Governing Body
There was no other notified business

54.18
Next Meeting 
The next meeting is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Wednesday 15 October 2014 at the Farm Lodge, Ballymena Campus.  A special meeting will be held on Tuesday 16 September 2014 at 7.30 pm
PAGE  
File/U drive/Governing Body                                             Minutes 54 - June 2014                                    Page 1 of 1

